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he fall of 1989 was the driest on record and southern

California entered December with the lowest annual
rainfall ever recorded, leaving the entire Region badly in
need of water. Reports from a research vessel operating
off southern California in November gave us more infor-
mation on pelagic birds occurring far offshore. Waterbirds
appeared to be in lower numbers than normal, but this
was probably owing in part to the exceptionally dry con-
dition of the Region. Woodpeckers were clearly on the
move, with numbers of Lewis’ Woodpeckers and Acorn
Woodpeckers widely scattered. Most other migrant land-
birds appeared to be in about average numbers, although
Hermit Thrushes were more numerous than usual, and
there appeared to be above-average numbers of American
Robins, Varied Thrushes, and Purple Finches. However,
there was little evidence of any movements of species
from the local mountains.

ABBREVIATIONS — C.L.N.W.C. = China Lake Naval Weap-
ons Center in extreme n.e. Kern; E.A.F.B. = Edwards Air Force
Base in s.e. Kern; F.C.R. = Furnace Creek Ranch in Death Valley,
Inyo; L.A.C.N.-HM. = Los Angeles County Natural History Mu-
seum; N.E.S.S. = north end of the Salton Sea, Riverside; S.B.C.M.
= San Bernardino County Museum; S.C.R.E. = Santa Clara River
Estuary near Ventura; S.D.N.H.M. = San Diego Natural History
Museum; S.E.S.S. = south end of the Salton Sea, Imperial; U.C.S.B.
= University of California in Santa Barbara. Place names in italics
are counties. As virtually all rarities found in s. California are
seen by numerous observers, only the observer initially identi-
fying the bird is included. Documentation is on file with the
California Bird Records Committee (c/o Don Roberson, 282 Grove
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Acre, Pacific Grove, CA 93950) for all rarities listed in this report,
and records submitted without documentation are not published.

LOONS TO FRIGATEBIRDS — A juv. Pacific Loon at
F.C.R. Oct. 17-18 (JLD) was one of very few to be found in
this area of California, and the first ever from this well-
worked desert oasis.

Single Laysan Albatrosses were seen at 57 and 82 nautical
mi w.s.w. of San Nicolas I. Nov. 13 (PPy) and a third was seen
116 nautical mi s.w. of San Nicolas I. Nov. 15 (PPy), all over
waters where this. species undoubtedly occurs regularly in
small numbers; another was found recently dead on the beach
in Goleta, Santa Barbara, Oct. 21 (DT, *U.C.S.B.). A Mottled
Petrel at 30°25'N-124°00'W Nov. 9 (PPy) was more than 200
mi off the coast, but one at 32°44’N-122°33’W Nov. 15 (PPy)
was 123 nautical mi s.w. of San Miguel I, and another at
33°57’N-121°39’W Nov. 17 (PPy) was only 61 nautical mi w.
of San Miguel 1. Also of extreme interest, although beyond
the 200-mi limit, was a Stejneger’s Petrel at 30°15’'N-
123°52’W Nov. 9 (PPy) and four more at 31°33’N-123°55'W
Nov. 14 (PPy), these being the only Cookilaria identified
during the 2-week cruise, and at the same time of year that
one was reported over the Davidson Seamount in 1979 (AB
34:200).

AFlesh-footed Shearwater, rare in s. California waters, was
off Morro Bay Sept. 23 (BS) and three more were in that same
area Oct. 15 (JSR). A large dark shearwater 15 nautical mi s.
of Pt. Dume, Los Angeles, Nov. 12 (PPy) and an identical-
looking bird 33 nautical mi w. of Pt. Sal, Santa Barbara, Nov.
19 (PPy) were both felt to be Wedge-tailed Shearwaters. Bull-
er’s Shearwaters were relatively scarce over s. California
waters this fall, but included one about 30 nautical mi off San
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